WEST LAVINGTON PARISH COUNCIL
 ANNUAL MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL 5TH OCTOBER 2017, 7PM

IN THE WEST LAVINGTON VILLAGE HALL
MINUTES
	Present:
	Councillors: Mrs S Gamble (Chair), Mr S Coxhead, Mrs J Ford, Mrs B Matters, Mr M Challinor, Mr P Blundell, Mr R Oglesby and Mr R Scott.
	

	Also present 
	Mrs K Elston (Clerk), Mr R Gamble (Wiltshire Councillor), Mrs H Freeman,  Mrs B Herniman, Mr P Rayner, Mrs L Rayner, PCTeresa Herbert (until 7.35pm) and MS Rowena Lansdown (until 7.35pm).
	

	17/18/176
	Apologies for absence
Mr M May
	

	17/18/177
	Declaration of interests
· Mr Scott declared an interest in the telephone kiosk.
	

	17/18/178
	Minutes of the last meetings held 07/09/17 and Matters Arising

· They were agreed and signed by the Chair.
	

	17/18/179
	Chairman’s announcements
· War Memorial News – there are grants available from the War Memorial Trust to protect memorials and Mrs Gamble had passed the information to Mr Challinor and Mrs Matter in their PCC roles.
· Tree query at Orchard Place – following communication received from a resident of Orchard Place concerning ownership of the grassed area between the pavement and road at the south - west end of the cul-de-sac, it has been established that the space is Wiltshire Council Highways’ adopted land. This means that Highways are responsible for maintenance of the trees on it.
· Mobile speed checks – a resident had complained about speeding of vehicles and motorbikes through Littleton Panel and commented that she had not seen police doing speed checks for several years or the volunteer group in evidence. Mr Coxhead, who is head of Speed Watch, was able to respond to say his team has a total of 10 Speed Watch members and that the police do the best they can with their ever stretched resources. The Speed Watch team is still monitoring traffic and always welcomes more volunteers.
· Grant Thornton – a complaint had been voiced to Grant Thornton, the Parish Council’s external auditors, in relation to a request to the Clerk for  receipt within 24 hours of further information concerning the council’s  accounts submitted to Grant Thornton in June. Grant Thornton apologised, advising that two previous members of staff, working on the parish council’s return, had left the company.
	

	17/18/180
	Community Police and Wiltshire Council Public Protection 
· Mrs Gamble welcomed PC Teresa Herbert from Wiltshire Police and Rowena Lansdown, Wiltshire Council Public Protection Officer.
· PC Herbert advised that the police have been looking at crime in the area, following trends of anti-social behaviour.  West Lavington became a targeted area for the police due to the number of incidents that had occurred. 
· Mrs Gamble reported that, following temporary installation of police cameras on the Village Hall as a result of these incidents, the Parish Council was now in a position to install its own cameras.
· PC Herbert also talked through other targeted work in relation to damaged farm land.
· She reiterated that the police rely on information and reporting from the public to support their work.  Therefore she encouraged members of the community to continue to report incidents through 101 unless an urgent response was required when 999 should be dialled.

· It was remarked that West Lavington parish residents seeking to report incidents of ASB on 101 had found time-delays in answering their calls unacceptable. PC Herbert said staff numbers have now been increased. 

· Two recent local incidents were mentioned by her: one a report of loud music in Russell Mill Lane and on 03/09/17 number plates were stolen from a car parked in Duck Street.  There have also been ongoing parking issues in Duck Street.

· Ms Lansdown described her work which entails being advised of incidents and perpetuators of ASB and then seeking to involve other agencies to provide follow up.
	

	17/18/181
	Casual Vacancies on parish council – review applications received
· Mrs Hazel Freeman had recently approached the parish council and expressed an interest in becoming a councillor.  Mrs Freeman attended the last parish council meeting.   Councillors were in agreement to co-opt Mrs Freeman as a member of the parish council.
Proposed: Mrs S Gamble

Seconded: Mrs J Ford

All councillors present in agreement

· Mr Tony Morton had recently approached the parish council and 

expressed an interest in becoming a parish councillor.  Councillors were in agreement to co-opt Mr Morton as a member. 

Proposed: Mrs S Gamble

Seconded: Mr M Challinor

All councillors present in agreement

Clerk to provide paperwork to be signed by new councillors.
	KE

	17/18/182
	DAPS Parking – proposal to improve and extend the Village Hall carpark

· Mr J Wiltshire, Vice Chair of DAPS, was unable to attend and will be invited to the next meeting to provide an update.
	KE

	17/18/183
	Public Participation
· The Royal British Legion Poppy Appeal – Mrs Herniman advised that the appeal is up and running in the villages.
	

	17/18/184
	Wiltshire Councillor’s Report
· Robbers Stone and Historic England – Cllr Gamble  informed councillors that contact will need to be made with Historic England as it is responsible for listing monuments and buildings.  Clerk to write to Historic England.
· New Community Hub in Devizes – the opening will be on 10/11/17 from

1530 – 1730.

· Consultation on Parking Fees – Wiltshire Council is running a consultation on its website that can be accessed by members of the community to enable them to submit their responses by 23/11/17.  The link has been placed on the parish council website.

· Consultation for waste and recycling – this consultation is also on the Wiltshire Council Website and submissions need to be made by 14/11/17.

· Log in Semington Brook by Duck Street Bridge – there is a risk that a large log, lying against the south side of the bridge, could cause flooding, a potentially increasing risk as winter approaches.  Clerk to write to the riparian owners seeking to have the log removed.
· A letter had been received by Cllr Richard Gamble and the Clerk from West Lavington resident Anne Wilson requesting support for her appeal that pavement in front of the shop be slightly widened to accommodate wheelchair users. Currently it is too narrow for her husband to safely access the shop in his wheelchair. Councillors noted that widening would benefit all wheelchair users and also make pushchair access easier. Cllr Gamble advised that he would be writing to Highways via CATG in support. Councillors requested the Clerk to send a letter of support from the council as well.
· Carwash business – no planning application has at this time been received.  Councillor Richard Gamble has asked the Enforcement Officers to pursue the removal of the canopy that is on the forecourt and reinstatement of the site.  Parish council to write in support of the request made to the Enforcement Officers.
	KE

KE

KE

KE



	17/18/185
	Vandalism and police visits/litter/anti-social behaviour - update
· Graffiti on the Noticeboard and bus shelters has been cleaned by Mrs Matters and Mr Challinor.
· Community Policing Newsletter provided by the Police will be put on the website.

· Bin by the BMX track – is often overflowing with rubbish. Mr May had agreed to consult council’s employed bin cleaner. The area is also prone to significant littering. Mr Blundell and Mr Challinor have personally undertaken clearance on several occasions. 
· It was noted that CCTV will provide images from this area.
	KE

MM

	17/18/186
	CCTV Camera Costs – update

· A grant from the Area Board to West Lavington Parish Council for £2753 matched funding was agreed by the Board at its September meeting and has been received. 
· Installation of CCTV will comprise five high definition cameras fixed to the village hall. One further long range high definition camera will provide cover for the far end of the playing fields to the BMX track. All cameras will have built in infra-red ability for night-time cover. 
· The Risk Committee will advise on data protection considerations and will also liaise with the contractor Smart Integrated Services on the issue. 

· Councillors agreed that the Clerk should now place the order for the cameras. Mr Scott will check the contract details prior to the Clerk doing so.

Proposed: Mrs S Gamble

Seconded: Mrs J Ford

All councillors present in agreement
	Risk Ctte
KE/RS

	17/18/187
	Report of the Footpaths Working Party

· Report sent to councillors prior to the meeting.
· Parish Steward – there is a new parish steward and Mrs Ford will be meeting him on his next visit.
	

	17/18/188
	Neighbourhood Plan – update
· The next draft of the Draft Plan will be produced by consultant, Anthony Northcote, to include expansion of policies which will be built on the policies of the first draft of the Plan consulted on in 2015/16.
· The consultant is currently drafting other documents that need to be submitted to Wiltshire Council, including a SEA and HRA screening request t to demonstrate that housing development proposed as a result of the 2015/16 consultation is not likely significantly to affect the environment. 
· Green or Open Spaces – a task led by Mrs Ford has been undertaken by the NDP Steering Group to identify, for inclusion in the Plan, spaces of community value that the public would like to see preserved.
· Maps prepared and circulated by Mr Scott prior to the meeting indicated fifteen green or open spaces so far identified.  Mr Scott talked councillors through these areas which are suggestions at this stage and councillors were requested to consider if there are any others that should be included.  Comments to be received by 13th October.  Mr Scott also advised councillors that the consultant, Mr Northcote, will challenge these chosen locations as part of his role. Therefore, robust justification in support will be required. Owners of the spaces will also be advised and can challenge the choices.
· Community Consultation is targeted to commence on 24/11/17 and will run for 7-8 weeks, which will be over the Christmas period. Documentation to be reviewed by the council and agreed at the November meeting.
	KE



	17/18/189
	Settlement Boundary - update
· Parish Council’s comments on Wiltshire’s proposed settlement boundary changes have been submitted. The outcome is awaited.
	

	17/18/190
	Housing Needs Assessment Survey - update
· Surveys have been delivered door-to-door by parish councillors and NHP Steering Group members.  The survey’s focus is affordable housing.  A stamped addressed envelope accompanying each set of surveys will allow those responding to return them directly to Wiltshire Council.  
· Analysis of the results is expected by 16th November (post the council’s November meeting) when the consultant, Mr Northcote, will consider the results for inclusion in the Draft Plan. 
· Mrs Gamble has provided an introduction to be used in Wiltshire Council’s publication of its survey analysis.
· Delegated authority will be sought from the full council at its 2nd November meeting for councillor members of the Steering Group to approve the final version of the Draft Plan hen the housing needs assessment has been added.
	

	17/18/191
	Risk Committee Feedback
· Committee met prior to this meeting and Mr Coxhead gave a brief overview of the items discussed.
· New policy required for private hirers running organised activities for groups using the playing field.

· Finance Regulations & Risk Register – some amendments are required regarding the parish council’s recently acquired online banking facility orders for goods/services placed by the Clerk. These amendments will be made with the intention of bringing them to the next council meeting.
· General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) – new data protection legislation will be enacted by May 2018 (see also Minute 17/18/196). An action plan will be developed to work through the new requirements prior to that date and introduce relevant processes and procedures to ensure compliance.
· The GDPR will require appointment of a Data Protection Officer. It was recommended that the Clerk be appointed as the council’s new Data Protection Officer.
	KE/SC

KE/SC
Parish Council

	17/18/192
	Request for support to widen pavement at the shop – letter from resident

· Letter received from Anne Wilson regarding the widening of the pavement outside the shop.  See Minute 17/18/184 above.

	

	17/18/193
	Request to use playing fields for fitness class - update
· Request from Victoria Austin discussed at meeting  in September – it was agreed that providing the right risk assessments were in place the classes could go ahead.  Mr Coxhead and Mr Blundell had undertaken a risk assessment on behalf of the council which was agreed.
	

	17/18/194
	Car wash business on the High Street - update
· See Minute 17/18/184 above.
	

	17/18/195
	Telephone Kiosk maintenance and use - discussion

· Restoration Work – Mr Scott has carried out some preliminary research and identified that there are a small number of companies that specialise in this work.  The Kiosk is decorated with a Lead paint and any associated risks in working on it will need to be appropriately managed. 
· Defibrillator at Village Hall – additional signage needs to be purchased to make it clear, from both sides of the Village Hall, where the defibrillator is located.
	KE



	17/18/196
	General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) – agree next steps in preparation for May 2018

· The 1998 Data Protection Act will be replaced by new legislation that comes into effect in May 2018.  
· A Briefing Note from the National Association of Local Councils has been released which provides details regarding what parish councils will need to do in preparation.

· As recommended by the Risk Committee (see Minute 17/18/191), it was agreed that the Clerk be appointed Data Protection Officer:
Proposed: Mrs S Gamble
Seconded: Mr R Oglesby

All councillors present in agreement
· Parish council will need to identify what data it holds and what processes exist.  There is already a Data Protection Policy in place which will need to be revised. 

· Councillors were in agreement to delegate work required to prepare for the new legislation to the Risk Committee (see Minute 17/17/191).

Proposed: Mr S Coxhead

Seconded: Mr R Oblesby

All councillors present in agreement

· Clerk and Risk Committee have registered their interest in attending proposed WALC training.
	

	17/18/197
	BMX Track maintenance – update
· Sport England grant – applied for by Mr May, but not successful on this occasion.  Mr May has advised that there are other grants for which the parish council can apply and he will investigate these further.
· Quotes received to date – one of the quotes is only valid until November.  Playground Committee will discuss grant applications at its meeting at the end of the month and make relevant recommendations to the next full meeting of the parish council.
	MM

	17/18/198
	Playgrounds – update

· Donation from the Village Fete – a donation of £170 has been made to the parish council to support Robert’s Playground.  Mr Blundell, Playground Committee Chairman, has written a thank you letter.
· Climbing slide – Mr Blundell advised, as identified in the playground inspection, that the slide needs to be replaced in the near future.
· Basket swing – identified in the Wicksteed playground inspection report,   the swing has now been replaced. 
· Annual inspection of trees for which the parish council is responsible – clerk to clarify trees involved and request a quote from Wessex Trees.
	KE

	17/18/199
	WW1 Tree Planting Commemoration potential project – discussion

· Mr Challinor attended the last meeting and advised that there are
10,000 trees available for distribution to parishes throughout Wiltshire.  Should the parish council wish to take a number, site(s) for planting will require to be identified by 5 December.  A form will need to be completed requesting the number of trees required.  
· Councillors discussed potentials sites. Owners will need to be consulted and consent. 
· Tree maintenance –.the cost of a maintenance contract in relation to any trees planted will need to be investigated. The Clerk will approach Wessex Trees for a quote.
· Matter to be placed on next agenda.
	KE

KE

	17/18/200
	Robbers Stone – discussion
· Potential move to Gore Cross Farm – need to confirm this in writing. Mr Challinor advised he would obtain this confirmation.
· Permissions from Historic England will need to be obtained to move the Robbers Stone.  Clerk and Councillor Richard Gamble to investigate further.
	MC

RG/KE



	17/18/201
	Village Hall and environs’ refurbishment plans including footballers’ facilities – discussion
· Neighbourhood Plan is currently taking precedence.  However, this item will remain an agenda item and be revisited when appropriate.
	KE

	17/18/202
	Dog Fouling – updating
· Ongoing campaign. There appears to be a reduction in the problem.
	

	17/18/203
	Budget Monitoring

· Budget monitoring sheet sent to councillors prior to the meeting. Three councillors (current signatories) with online banking access can now monitor the balance and reconcile with the budget monitoring sheet.
	

	17/18/204
	Grants

· West Lavington Village Hall – the second half of this grant in the sum of £1200 is now due for payment.  Clerk advised she has received the Village Hall accounts from the Treasurer.  Councillors were in agreement to pay the final part of the grant.
· West Lavington Youth Club – the second half of this grant in the sum of £1000 is now due for payment.  Clerk advised the accounts have not been received from the Youth Club, although requested again for this meeting.  Councillors were in agreement, in line with their previous agreement, not to pay the second part until they have seen the accounts.
	

	17/18/205
	Planning – to receive those decisions notified and to consider:

· 17/07625/FUL Bridge Inn, Church Street, West Lavington SN10 4LD – removal of two brick chimneys down to ground level to avoid costly repair work and free internal space within rooms.  Conversion of the existing brick built garage to the rear into occasional annexed accommodation – an extension to the previous closing date for comments has been secured.  
· Councillors were in agreement that the removal of the chimneys on the basis that they were too costly to maintain was not a good enough justification for changing the look of the building.  
· The details of the occasional annexed accommodation councillors felt were vague and they would like to request further details.  
· Clerk to advise Wiltshire Council that councillors object to the removal of the chimneys and would further like details of the annexed accommodation and assurance that it will not be sold separately from the main building.
· 17/08932/TCA 123 High Street, Littleton Panell, Devizes SN10 4EU – T1 Conifer Tree – fell.  There were no objections.
· 17/09557/TCA 125 High Street, Littleton Panell, Devizes SN10 4EU – T1 Sycamore tree – crown raise – remove 4 lowest branches and T2 – Conifer tree – fell.  This was not on the agenda as listed after the agenda was published and therefore Clerk will request an extension to the date by which comments need to be received.
Decisions

· 17/07115/LBC The Old Post Office, 20 Church Street, West Lavington, Devizes SN10 4LD – replace first floor window gable end (North) and first floor window A360 road side (South).  Approved with conditions.
· 17/05681/FUL Gore Cross Farm, Tilshead Road, Gore Cross, West Lavington, Devizes SN10 4NA – demolish two existing cattle sheds and replace with a lean-to on the existing hay barn.  Approved with conditions.
	KE

KE

	17/18/206
	Disbursements
Cheque Number                    Payee                                 
              £
1512                                   Anthony Northcote  (Aug)                              1600.00
1513                                   Proludic Ltd (playground)                                968.44                           
1514                                   Anthony Northcote (Sept)                              2000.00
1515                                   HMRC  (PAYE)                                                492.80                   
1516                                   Kaye Elston (Clerk salary)                               246.15
1517                                   The Royal British Legion Poppy Appl                18.50
1518                                   WLVH                                                            1200.00
1519                                   Peter Blundell (materials for play grd                 85.77

DD                                      1&1 (monthly website fee)                                   8.39
	

	17/18/207
	Items for website and News and Views
· Carpark fees consultation
· Waste and Recycling Consultation
· Police Community Newsletter
· Urgent closure of C228
· Housing Needs Assessment Survey
	

	17/18/208
	Correspondence and Circulars received, key messages and public contact
· Police Community Newsletter
	

	17/18/209
	Area Board September meeting
· Meeting is on 20 November – Mr Blundell to attend.
	

	17/18/210
	Date of next Council meeting
· Thursday 2nd November at 1900
	

	17/18/1
	Items of maintenance
· Next meeting – first draft of 2018/19 budget
	


Meeting closed at 10.10pm
Signed……………………………………………………………………………2nd November 2017
